INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 26 JANUARY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale (until 11.35 am) and Im Thurn

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Intrastructure 



and Transport Portfolio Holder)


Mr Jim Smith (Area Engineer, Carlisle and Eden)


Councillor Earp attended the meeting as an observer.


IOS.1/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Allison, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, the Deputy Chief Executive and Councillor Reg Watson (Chair, Highways Working Group,
County Council Local Committee for Carlisle).

IOS.2/06
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed Ms J Osborne, Principal Communications Officer, to the meeting commenting that it was particularly important that the good work undertaken by Overview and Scrutiny was celebrated and publicised.

IOS.3/06
AGENDA

The Chairman moved that Agenda items A.7 (Consultation on Planning Policy Statements) and A.11 (Charges Review 2006/07 – Planning Services) be taken together, which course of action was agreed.  

IOS.4/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of -

· Agenda item A.4 (Streetworks) because she lived on an estate which had un‑adopted roads.

· Agenda item A.5 (Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership) because she was a Member of the County Council.  

IOS.5/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 27 October, 25 November and 15 December 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.6/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.7/06
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.4/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 February 2006 to 31 May 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 February 2006 to 31 May 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.8/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06.  

Dr Taylor reported that, as Member were aware, the Committee had recently undertaken two Waste Minimisation Workshops, which had proved very interesting and rewarding.  Subject Review work would now move on to implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act. 

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.9/06
STREETWORKS

Councillor E Mallinson, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussions.

The Chairman welcomed Mr Jim Smith (Area Engineer, Carlisle and Eden), the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport and the Director of Community Services to the meeting.

In order to assist Members in revisiting the issue of Streetworks and assessing progress made, copies of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s interim Report OS.05/03 and Minute Excerpt IOS.52/05 had been circulated prior to the meeting.

The Director of Community Services began by making reference to the fact that responsibility for the city’s roads was shared by the City and County Councils under ‘claimed rights’ arrangements.  Confusion did exist in the minds of Members and the public as to which local authority was responsible for particular streetworks.  By way of clarification and for Members’ information he tabled a list detailing those streets no longer maintained under claimed rights.

Members then scrutinised the position, raising the following main issues -

(a) A Member commented upon the confusion and frustration which existed amongst Members and residents, particularly referring to a recent Neighbourhood Forum meeting at Harraby.

In response, Mr Smith reported that a Highways Hotline and common telephone numbers had been set up to assist in processing queries from members of the public, work upon which was ongoing with a view to ironing out any problems.  In addition, a report was to be submitted to the Highways Working Group setting out the functions of claimed rights and would thereafter go forward to the Local Committee.

Members asked that the report come forward to this Committee in due course.

The Portfolio Holder commented that clearly problems did exist, the greatest of which was access to information as highlighted at paragraph 3 of report OS.05/03, but that the City and County Councils were working together to resolve it.

The Chairman added that the need for a dedicated telephone number was being picked up through Cumbria HUB and the ACE programme.

(b) A Member referred to problems being experienced by residents due to developers laying roads which then remained un‑adopted for years, and questioned what could be done.

Mr Smith replied that there were issues e.g. with developers who did not progress completion of roads and highways, but that sewerage arrangements were particularly problematic and those were now being dealt with centrally by United Utilities.   Problems arose since Section 38 Agreements required that sewers were brought up to an adoptable standard before roads could be adopted. 

The current situation was that there were a significant number of development sites where the Highway Authority was waiting for sewers to be adopted in order that they could adopt the highways.  Criticism often fell upon the Highway Authority and Officers were trying to work through the issue with United Unitilities.

Members then questioned what legal pressure could be brought to bear upon United Utilities to address the problem.

The Portfolio Holder explained that when dealing with planning applications the Development Control Committee always asked the reports on issues including sewerage, but that often unsatisfactory responses were received.  The Committee was therefore limited in what it could do.

The Chairman stressed the importance of formally progressing the issue and suggested that an item be placed on the Agenda for the next meeting of the Highways Working Group and that a report be brought back.

(c) In response to a question as to why works to roads which were the City Council’s responsibility were undertaken by Capita often at a greater cost, the Director of Community Services explained that each year the City Council submitted a bid to the County Council for funding to undertake its responsibilities under claimed rights.  Members were invited to put forward details of areas which they considered were priorities as part of that process.  Clearly the County Council had to consider such bids as part of its Budget process.

The County Council operated a long-term agreement with Capita to undertake highway works and therefore had differing means of procurement to the City Council.

Mr Smith added that responsibility for improvement works lay with the County Council and that was something that he wished to draw out in the report referred to above.

(d) A Member questioned how the Area Transport Advisory Group (ATAG) and the Highways Working Group fitted together.

The Portfolio Holder replied that ATAG still comprised of various bodies including Stagecoach, the District Councils, cycling groups and other road users and a series of meetings were scheduled, details of which had been sent out.  The Highways Working Group had no decision making powers, but could make representations to the Local Committee.    The next ATAG meeting would take place on 24 March 2006.

Mr Smith further clarified that ATAG provided a strategic overview, whilst the Highways Working Group dealt with day to day matters, e.g. programmes of work.

(e) A Member had visited the Cumbria Highways Hotline website and found the progress pleasing.  He remained concerned, however, at the lack of any helpful link on the City Council website.   He further questioned the training provided for receptionists and officers of the City Council to ensure that public enquiries could be dealt with at the first telephone call.

The Principal Communications Officer reported that a Web Development Officer was now in place under IT.  IT had in place the most up‑to‑date media system and was in the process of updating all of the Council’s systems.  Under e-government targets the Council had to have in place a family tree by March 2006, part of which would be a link under ‘H’ for highways.  Officers would therefore ensure that a useable tool for highways was in place to meet that deadline.

Mr Smith indicated that the County Council would welcome any opportunity to improve links with the City Council.

Mr Battersby commented upon the need to recognise that the Council’s Customer Contact Centre would be moving to its fourth location in a year following the January 2005 floods.  Further, as part of the internal reorganisation, it would be advantageous if the Contact Centre was grouped with front line services rather than being centrally based.  That would be a priority in the new Community Services Directorate.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Smith, the Portfolio Holder and Director of Community Services for their valuable input.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed progress achieved and was particularly pleased that meetings were taking place involving representatives of the City and County Councils.

(2) That the Head of Planning Services be requested to take on board the planning related issues raised by Members as detailed above.

(3) That the Committee requests that an item on the issue of un‑adopted roads be included on the Agenda for the next meeting of the Highways Working Group.

(4) That the Committee notes that a link from the City Council’s website to the Cumbria Highways Hotline website will be in place by March 2006.

IOS.10/06
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP
Councillor Mrs Mallinson, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussions on this item of business.

The Chairman presented a report from the Cumbria Scrutiny Network Waste Management Working Group following its examination of the work of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.

The perceived need for a joint, countywide piece of scrutiny work looking at the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership had stemmed from two main factors.  Firstly, the serious concerns expressed by the Audit Commission about the rate and nature of progress on strategic waste matters in Cumbria and, secondly, as partnership working developed across the local authorities the work inevitably risked becoming less accountable to the Members of the various authorities.

From an initial evidence session and background research, the Working Group concluded that the partnership was not yet providing the necessary impetus or co‑ordination essential to the implementation of the recommendations made by the Audit Commission.  

It was the joint responsibility of all the local authorities in Cumbria to tackle the problems of waste in the County.  With potential fines of £10 million in a few years time, that responsibility was a pressing one and should be a priority for all Cumbrian Councils.  The Working Group had therefore made a number of key recommendations upon the partnership and its individual members intended to address the situation, details of which were provided.

Members were requested to consider those recommendations.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following issues and observations –

(a) Referring to the Waste Minimisation Workshop sessions held over the past two weeks, a Member emphasised the need for co‑operation with the disposal Authority.  She found the comments contained in the report regarding leadership of the Partnership particularly upsetting, bearing in mind the urgency of the matter.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport reported that the partnership had made progress and he was disappointed at the comments referred to.  The Audit Commission had since admitted that significant progress had been made, but that was not included within the report.  He did, however, acknowledge that the process of decision-making was cumbersome in some authorities.  If the Strategic Partnership had had a failing it was not bringing the debate to the attention of the public at an earlier stage.

DEFRA had provided funding in the region of £1m to the six Local Authorities on condition that they used that money in the best way to achieve waste minimisation throughout the County as a whole.  Agreement on that had now been reached.

Politics did get in the way of progress which was sad since, if targets were not achieved, Council Tax payers would have to foot the bill.

The Portfolio further advised that he was trying to initiate a programme to educate the public on the importance of waste minimisation.

The Director of Community Services stressed the importance of recognising that the Partnership comprised seven Local Authorities, all of which had differing budgets and performance targets.  It was maturing, but clearly would take time.

(b) A Member referred to the future targets for reducing waste to landfill and questioned whether an incinerator would be located within the County.

The Portfolio Holder replied that the procurement of Cumbria County Council’s new waste disposal contractor was progressing. 

Incineration today differed from that say ten years ago.  Members had visited an incinerator at Grimsby which produced energy by burning residual waste. Emissions readings were often less than those at street level, so pluses did exist.    

In his view an amalgamation of actions, possibly including incineration, was required to address the problem.

Referring to paragraph 2.3  - public face and accountability, the Director of Community Services advised that the Notes of meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership would be included as a standard item for information on future Executive Agendas.

Two companies had submitted tenders for the new twenty-five year waste disposal contract and those were being progressed to a final offer stage, with a view to arrangements being in place by 2007.  The City Council’s performance as regards recycling had increased since the time of the original Audit Commission report and so tangible progress was being made.

He further referred to the Focus Group set up to consider waste collection options which had been effective, and suggested that Members may wish to consider something similar.  The City Council may have a view as planning authority and Members may wish to consider the options.

(c) A Member noted that Allerdale was now undertaking two weekly collections and the Director stated that Carlisle had learned from their operation.

(d) A Member indicated that world politics was at the heart of the matter and the need to save our planet.  Additionally the financial implications of Cumbria failing to meet its targets for reducing landfill were huge.  People would be concerned and angry if nothing was done to address those issues.

Clearly certain members of the partnership were not pulling their weight and they should be ‘named and shamed’.   Leadership, progress and publicity was required.

The Chairman thanked the Portfolio Holder and Officers for their hard work in seeking to progress the issue.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the report of the Cumbria Scrutiny Network Waste Management Working Group and the comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive and that the Committee requests sight of the Executive’s response to a future meeting.

(2) That the Committee recognised the responsibility placed on every local authority nationally to protect the planet.

(3) The Committee stressed the importance of educating the public as to the penalties to be imposed should Cumbria fail to meet its targets for reducing landfill.

IOS.11/06
ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL
The Committee had previously expressed a wish to revisit its report on the Environmental Performance of the Council.  By way of assistance there was submitted Report of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee OS.08/03, Report of the Sustainability Manager CTS.20/05 and Minute Excerpt IOS.62/05. 

The Director of Community Services introduced the members of his Team present at the meeting, namely Ms Rachel Osborn (Environmental Performance Manager) and Mr Toby Harling.  Those Officers were recently appointed, but were getting up to speed with the issues involved.  Progress would be reported back to the Committee in due course.

Ms Osborn indicated that she would welcome Members’ ideas and support, and would be happy to talk to them at any time (tel: extension 5060).

Members welcomed the appointment of a dedicated Officer, the need for which had been identified by the Committee, and were particularly pleased that it was a full‑time post.

A Member noted that the Business Environment Network (BEN) model had been utilised very successfully by the Council’s former Commercial and Technical Services business unit and questioned whether that would be rolled out across the authority.

In response, Ms Osborn reported that she would be meeting with the BEN auditor the following Monday to discuss how that could be done.

The Director stressed that Ms Osborn and the team would lead by example and would seek to create and promote enthusiasm.  Champions from within Council Directorates/Members were also required.

Bearing in mind that the Officers were newly appointed, the Chairman suggested that Councillors Allison, Mrs Rutherford and herself meet with Ms Osborn with a view to bringing forward a meaningful report to a future meeting of the Committee.  That course of action was agreed.

RESOLVED – That Councillors Allison, Mrs Mallinson and Mrs Rutherford meet with the Environmental Performance Manager prior to a progress report being submitted to a future meeting of the Committee. 

IOS.12/06
CONSULTATION ON PLANNING POLICIES – PPS3: HOUSING AND PPS25: DEVELOPMENT AND FLOOD RISK
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented Report P.04/06 concerning consultation documents published by the ODPM during December 2005 on Housing (PPS3) and Development and Flood Risk (PPS25), responses to which were due by the end of February 2006 (27 and 28 respectively).

Details of the purpose and content of the draft documentation were provided.

Mr Hardman reported that generally the revisions from Planning Policy Guidance to Planning Policy Statement had built upon emerging best practice within the North West region.  There were a number of issues of concern to Members in relation to the existing PPGs and a number of new requirements upon the Local Planning Authority.

Members’ views were sought on the issues raised in response to the consultation, particularly –

PPS3 Response – on the issues of density, parking and affordable housing;

PPS25 Reponse – on the flood direction and exception test paragraphs, and the role for the Local Planning Authority.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following points and observations –

(a) In view of the importance of the matter, a Member suggested that Members of the Development Control Committee should be afforded the opportunity to comment and that may be done via a workshop session.  Another Member endorsed that course of action.

Mr Hardman replied that he could action that suggestion, but was concerned at the relative timescales.

The Portfolio Holder further suggested that the report could be circulated by e‑mail/hard copy to all Members for comment back to Mr Hardman.

(b) A Member commented upon the definition of affordable housing appended to the report which he found helpful.  He recognised that affordable housing units were being built in the urban area, but was unsure whether the same could be said for the rural area.  He questioned what wording would be included to compel developers to take notice of the affordable housing requirement.

In response, Mr Hardman explained that a mechanism did exist through the Local Plan.  A number of schemes were currently under discussion with registered social landlords, but finding suitable sites was problematic.  Officers were working closely to obtain commuted sum payments, etc.   Shared equity schemes was another vehicle being utilised so that more affordable housing should come through.

The Portfolio Holder added that the City Council owned parcels of land and consequently had a part to play in encouraging Housing Associations. 

(c) A Member again stressed that the need for flexibility in setting density and parking levels, rather than those being driven by what was applicable to larger conurbations.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Planning Services circulate the report for comment, together with a covering letter, to all Members of the City Council.

(2) That the Committee’s comments on affordable housing, density and parking be forward to the Executive and incorporated into the Council’s response to the consultations on PPS3 and PPS25.

IOS.13/06
CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 – PLANNING SERVICES
At the meeting of the Committee held on 15 December 2005 a Member questioned when the Moratorium in the rural area would be lifted since that may impact on the income generated (Minute IOS.105/05 refers).

The Head of Planning Services presented his written response outlining the current position with regard to the Moratorium.  

He reported that the Development Control Committee on 16 December 2005 had considered Report P.45/05 on the matter and had resolved that the City Council be advised that it was the recommendation of the Committee that the Moratorium Policy be lifted.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

IOS.14/06
JOINT COMMITTEE FOR THE PREPARATION AND ADOPTION OF SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENTS (WIND ENERGY AND LANDSCAPE CHARACTER)
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented Report P.02/06 setting out the requirement to establish a Joint Committee for the preparation and adoption of Supplementary Planning Documents (SPD) in accordance with Sections 29-31 of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004.

Mr Hardman outlined the background to the matter, commenting that the SPDs relating to wind energy development and landscape character were of countywide importance.  Accordingly it was considered most appropriate by the Planning Inspectorate Panel and the County Council and District Authorities that the documents be prepared as joint District/County/LDNP supplementary planning documents, thus enabling a more consistent and comprehensive approach to be taken in advising and decision making.

Under the provisions of the 2004 Act and the Town and Country (Local Development)(England) Regulations 2004 there was a mechanism for setting up a Joint Committee.  That would have a representative Member from each of the District Authorities as well as the County Council forming a new Committee which would act as the decision making body with delegated planning authority powers.

Attached at Appendix 1 was a possible process by which such a Joint Committee could be established.

A draft Legal Agreement containing the terms of reference for the Joint Committee had yet to be finalised and discussions were ongoing between legal representatives from member authorities.  

It was important that the Joint Committee had credibility as a planning authority and hence high level representations would be appropriate.  The nominated Member would be required to be the representative for the City Council for the duration of the preparation of the two SPDs.  The final policy document adopted by the Joint Committee would become an SPD for each of the local planning authorities.

Members’ views were sought on the process instigated by the need to produce two Supplementary Planning Documents on Wind Energy and Landscape Character.

A Member raised the issue of accountability and the mechanics of getting information from the Joint Committee back to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee in writing.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that this Committee is in agreement with the establishment of a Joint Committee for the Preparation and Adoption of Supplementary Planning Documents.

(2) That the Committee would wish to see feedback, and ultimately a draft policy, from the Joint Committee at future meetings.

IOS.15/06
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME TIMETABLE UPDATE
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager introduced Mr Chris Pearson, Development Manager for Carlisle Renaissance, to the Committee.

Mr Hardman then presented Report P.06/06 setting out potential revisions to the timetable for production of planning policy documents as detailed within the Council’s Local Development Scheme, including the review of the Carlisle District Local Plan.

He outlined the background to the matter and circumstances which had inevitably resulted in delays to the Local Plan Inquiry which was now scheduled for December 2006/January 2007 with the Plan adopted in spring 2007.

The Carlisle Renaissance Prospectus had been launched in August 2005 and partly overlapped the Redeposit consultation on the Local Plan.  A number of questions had been asked as to how the Local Plan and Carlisle Renaissance fitted together.  The Carlisle Renaissance Prospectus was a visionary document to inspire and challenge concepts of how the City functions and the interrelationship between  different land uses, which meant that it could not be fully integrated into the Local Plan as there was still ambiguity over development intentions.

To drive forward the major physical aspects of the Carlisle Renaissance Programme consultants had been engaged to produce a Development Framework for the City Centre and immediate hinterland, and a Movement Strategy for the whole of the City.  The outcome of that consultancy would then be considered further by the Consultancy Team with a view to coming forward with more detailed options on the three most prominent sites (Rickergate area, Citadel area and Viaduct Road Estate) which, in turn, would be subject to further consultation in May/June.

Development Briefs would be prepared for those transformational projects which would have to be included within the Local Development Scheme in order that they could become Supplementary Planning Documents.  To ensure that the Local Plan was as up‑to‑date as possible the Development Framework and Movement Study findings needed to be integrated further to the stages of consultation and Officers were in continuing discussion with the consultants undertaking the work in order that the Local Plan was aligned with the outputs of the Carlisle Renaissance programme.

The Local Development Scheme contained a number of Supplementary Planning Documents intended to be produced and linked to new policies contained in the Local Plan.  Officers were investigating the options of adopting Supplementary Planning Documents sooner where they related directly to updated Structure Plan policies (e.g. Wind Energy and Landscape Character as contained in report P.02/06).

Mr Hardman added that Government Office had advised District Council’s updating the Local Development Schemes to do so with expediency before the end of March 2006 in order that the most appropriate version of the Local Development Scheme was in place and used for monitoring purposes.

Members’ views were sought on the revisions to the timetable contained within the Local Development Scheme regarding the Carlisle District Local Plan and other planning policy documents.

In considering the matter, Members made the following observations –

(a) A Member was appalled at the number of ‘to let’ notices erected on the right hand side of Lowther Street when, at the same time, planning applications were coming forward for out of town office developments.  She questioned what could be done to protect the viability of the City Centre.

Mr Hardman acknowledged that it was an issue, linked with Carlisle Renaissance work.  Some policies were possibly not strong enough but new planning guidance made sequential testing stronger.  

Carlisle Renaissance would be looking at the office market, the problem being that older office units were not necessarily right therefor.  

Mr Pearson added that consultants had been engaged through Carlisle Renaissance to look at the issues.  Consultation was being undertaken on the process to revitalise the City Centre and improve movement into and around Carlisle and progress would be as outlined at the event to be held the following day, to which all Members were invited.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee accepts the revisions to the timetable contained within the Local Plan Development Scheme regarding the Carlisle District Local Plan and other planning Documents.

(2) That Members contact the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer with their questions for the Workshop in order that a meaningful dialogue can be achieved.

IOS.16/06
BRAMPTON CONSERVATION AREAS
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager introduced Report P.05/06 concerning the Brampton Conservation Areas.

The Conservation Officer was also in attendance at the meeting and outlined the background to the matter.  Attached to the report at Appendix 1 was an appraisal of the character of the revised and extended Brampton Conservation Area, based upon work undertaken in 2003.  Since that element of the report had already been through a process of public consultation it was considered that no further consultation was required, and the Committee was therefore asked to approve the document.

At Appendix 2 was a proposed Management Plan putting forward proposals that would positively enhance and preserve the character and appearance of the Conservation Area.  That document had not been considered by the public and it was proposed that it should be the subject of a consultation exercise to seek their views.  The Committee was asked to approve submitting the document for public consultation.

In addition, a summary of the objectives of the Management Plan, the proposed actions and how those may be monitored was provided in the table at Appendix 3.  An indication of the body that might undertake all or part of the work and from where funding might be forthcoming was also provided.

Mr Messenger further reported that some of the proposed actions would require existing staff to re‑prioritise work particularly on initial stages.  Some of the proposals would be supported by the activities of the Brampton Parish Council and the Brampton Preservation Trust.  In particular, survey work, identification of buildings and sites could be more appropriately carried out by local organisation.

He then outlined the financial implications and key issues in considering the documentation for the benefit of Members.

A Member moved recommendations (a) and (b) as detailed within the report. Referring to recommendation (c) she suggested that the Committee did not require to see the Management Plan again unless real changes were made to it. 

A Member added that a map was required.  Mr Messenger responded that it was intended to illustrate the document with maps and illustrative material would be provided at the public meeting.

The Chairman expressed the wish that it should be circulated to all Members, particularly local Members.

RESOLVED –  (1) That, subject to the issues raised by Members as detailed above, the appraisal of the Brampton Conservation Area be agreed and published in due course with suitable illustrations and maps.

(2)  That, subject to the issues raised by Members as detailed above, the Draft Management Plan be accepted and put forward in a consultation exercise for public comment.

(3)  That the Committee would not require sight of the Management Plan following public participation unless the document was changed substantially.

[The meeting ended at 12 noon]
